Regulation, Audit and Accounts Committee

21 January 2019 – At a meeting of the Regulation, Audit and Accounts Committee held at 10.30 am at County Hall, Chichester.

Present:

Mr Waight, Mrs Dennis, Mr Jupp and Mr Lea

Apologies were received from Dr Dennis, Mr Bradford and Mrs Pendleton

Also in attendance: Mr Hunt

Part I

24. Declarations of Interest

- 24.1 Mr Jupp declared a personal interest as a member of Horsham District Council and as a member of the Pensions Panel.
- 24.2 Mr Lea declared a personal interest as a Member of the Mid Sussex District Council Audit Committee. Mr Lea also declared a personal interest in relation to his professional role in IT.
- 24.3 Mrs Dennis declared a personal interest as a member of the Pensions Panel.
- 24.4 Mr Hunt declared a personal interest as the Chairman of the Pensions Panel.

25. Minutes of the last meeting of the Committee

- 25.1 Mr Chisnall, Democratic Services Officer, gave an update on the third bullet point in minute 18.3. It was reported that the Performance and Finance Select Committee's Business Planning Group had agreed to invite the previously established Task and Finish Group to address issues of contract procurement governance and assurance when it reconvenes later this year.
- 25.2 Resolved That the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 5 November 2018 be approved as a correct record and that they be signed by the Chairman.

26. External Audit - West Sussex Pension Fund Audit Planning Report

- 26.1 The Committee considered the report from EY (copies appended to the signed minutes).
- 26.2 Mrs Thompson (EY) introduced the report and spoke through the risks / areas of focus for the strategy. It was considered that, whilst investment income and valuation is identified as a significant risk, the actual risk for was low given the appointment of independent custodians and fund managers for the pension fund. The risk for the pension

administration transfer was noted, as was the change in how property work was reported.

- 26.3 The Committee made comments including those that follow.
 - Asked when the pension work relating to the new pensions administrative system and the transfer of pensions payroll data would be audited if the implementation date for the transfer was delayed. – Mrs Thompson explained that if the transfer was not completed by March, the audit would take place the following year. Mr Phillips, Audit Manager, confirmed that Internal Audit would be looking at the governance of the transfer.
 - Sought clarity on the property investments and the recent report from the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors (RICS) on uncertainties regarding retail valuations. *Mrs Thompson confirmed that EY had regard to the RICS report.*
 - Queried the lack of mention of private equity. Mrs Thompson reported that whilst private equity had a material number, it was a small proportion of the overall investments. Judgment on this was that there would have to be a significant problem in this area for an error to be highlighted.
 - Asked for an opinion on retail use. Mrs Thompson confirmed that EY would monitor this and would add a risk status if necessary.
 - Queried if all property deeds were considered. *Mrs Thompson* confirmed that leases and underpinning documents were looked at.
- 26.4 Resolved That the Committee notes the report.

27. Quarterly Review of the Corporate Risk Register

- 27.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Finance, Performance and Procurement (copy appended to the signed minutes).
- 27.2 Mr Pake, Corporate Risk and Business Planning Manager, introduced the report and highlighted section 2.2 which outlined changes to the risk register for the quarter. Risk Management Lunch n Learn sessions were going well, and the eLearning module was due to be launched at the beginning of February; with reviews to be undertaken every six months
- 27.3 The Committee made comments including those that follow.
 - Asked for details on the professional body Alarm. Mr Pake confirmed that Alarm is a risk management organisation which had a firm focus on local authorities.
 - Queried the low risk value for CR24 and how this related to risk CR22. – Ms Eberhart confirmed that a review of the Corporate Risk Register would look to combine relevant risk and improve the language used in the register.
 - Asked if the whole council design transformation programme had a risk. Ms Eberhart explained that the programme had its own risk register. There was not a high enough perceived risk for this to be on the Corporate Risk Register.
 - Asked if the capital programme should be on the Corporate Risk Register. – Ms Eberhart explained that this work also had its own

- programme and did not need to be added to the Corporate Risk Register. The Corporate Risk Register represented the main risks for discussion that were considered corporate risks. Individual works would have their own processes.
- Noted the individual processes for risks and discussed where items should appear. – Ms Eberhart agreed to draft a strategy document to look into how information was presented.
- Sought clarity on the change in risks, particularly the IT risk that was now over the threshold. Ms Eberhart explained that corporate responses to risk would be how a risk is determined; therefore an IT risk would remain in IT. The Corporate Risk Register was designed for action. A supplement to the Corporate Risk Register could be considered to highlight the discussed issues.
- Queried the action taken for CR58. Mr Pake reported that there had been a change in director and that the Corporate Risk Register would be updated once the risk owner had been appointed.
- Queried the action taken for CR57. Mr Pake reported that this has been recently reviewed and that the rating would come down following the work that had taken place. A new risk owner would be confirmed soon.
- Highlighted that the report referred to a January review. Ms
 Eberhart agreed to send an update to the committee on risks CR56,
 CR57 & CR58.
- Noted that CR50 was rated 20 in March 2017 and was now at 16; was work still happening on this. Mr Pake explained that there was a significant amount of work, with actions in place to mitigate concerns. Conversations would be had with the team to understand milestones and key performance indicators with a view to consider the review date.
- Queried the lack of dates in CR39b. Mr Pake explained that the works were ongoing and so there was not a specific end date. Mr Pake was due to review this risk with the Director of Law and Assurance.
- Sought clarity on the risk levels for 39a. Mr Pake explained that this risk would never be completely mitigated and that work was ongoing to continue raising awareness. Tests had been run on the recovery of data, and results from this will be analysed. Ms Eberhart explained that there were learning points from the exercise and that business continuity plans required updating.
- Queried the details for an offline backup of data. Ms Eberhart reported that a backup was held in Horsham. Ms Eberhart resolved to ask the Chief Information Officer for details on the arrangements for the Committee members.
- Asked if the risk management lunch 'n' learn sessions were compulsory. Mr Pake explained that the sessions were not compulsory, but had been created to fill the training void while the eLearning modules were being developed. The course evaluations received indicated that the sessions are of benefit.
- Asked if the table in 2.3 could be compared with the previous quarter for future reports. Mr Pake agreed to include an additional column in the table indicating the risk score from the previous quarter.
- Sought clarity on how the effectiveness of the eLearning modules would be monitored. – Mr Pake explained that the Learning and

Development would monitor the feedback of the sessions. Mr Pake would also conduct a review of the contents every six months. The modules would be part of the corporate induction and on the annual refresher programme.

- Queried how far in the future risks were considered. *Ms Eberhart* explained that this depended on each risk scenario.
- Highlighted that the current borrowing strategy would carry future risks that needed to be considered. – Ms Eberhart gave assurance that long term strategy was considered as part of the decision process.
- Commented on diversification of risk areas and the need to take a
 holistic view of the Capital Programme. Ms Eberhart confirmed
 that this had been discussed at the Performance and Finance Select
 Committee and was part of the budget papers.
- Queried the work of the LGA peer review and how the dialogue related to the actions. Mr Pake confirmed that work was ongoing to see how the mitigations could be mapped. Collectively the works looked to address the risk.
- Noted the feedback given during the minutes item on the contract task and finish group and raised concerns that the task and finish group would only be focussing on governance, and not contract negotiation.
- 27.4 The Committee discussed the recommendation in the report and unanimously agreed the recommendations in minute 27.5.
- 27.5 Resolved That the Committee.
 - 1. Requests that future reports are used to draw attention to risks that are not on the Corporate Risk Register, whose severity is severe.
 - 2. Requests that future reports show a previous quarter comparison for the table at section 2.3 in the report.
 - 3. Requests an update on the review of the Corporate Risk Register.
 - 4. Asks officers to look at the whole council review as part of risk reporting.

28. Treasury Management Compliance Report - Third Quarter 2018/19

- 28.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Finance, Performance and Procurement (copy appended to the signed minutes).
- 28.2 Mrs Chuter, Financial Reporting Manager, introduced the report and informed the Committee that there was no new external borrowing to report with a further £3.5m repayment to the Public Works Loan Board relating the £70m loan taken out in 2011 in the period. There had been no breaches to the treasury management strategy.
- 28.3 The Committee queried the security of investments with local authorities. Mr Hunt, Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources, confirmed that the investments were secure as they were government

backed. Mrs Chuter reported that the investment rating for Local Authorities that did not have an actual credit rating and is assumed to be one notch lower than the UK sovereign rating.

28.4 Resolved - That the report be noted.

29. Date of Next Meeting

29.1 The Committee noted that its next scheduled meeting would be held at 10.30 am on 25 March 2019 at County Hall, Chichester.

The meeting ended at 11.48 am

Chairman